

1 Work in groups. Complete the predictions below (1-5) about food in the future by writing a word or phrase from the box in the gaps. Then check your answers on page 42.

a spinach and broccoli b seaweed c chocolate d insects e meat grown in a laboratory or factory

.... from stem cells will one day replace meat from farm animals in our diet. 2 In many parts of the world, people already eat . This will soon be one of the vegetables everyone eats. 3 In many parts of the world, people eat ..., which are a great source

of protein. They will soon become part of everyone's

- 4 There may be a connection between eating ... and increased intelligence: people will eat more of it.
- 5 Eating genetically modified. will help prevent disease.
- 2 Match each sentence with a photo.
- 3 Work in pairs. Discuss these questions, giving reasons for your answers.
 - 1 Which of the foods in Exercise 1 would you ...
 - a be happy to eat or use?
 - **b** be ready to try?
 - c absolutely refuse to eat or use?
 - 2 Which of these predictions do you think will come true?

Reading and Use of English | Part 6

- 1 Work in groups. You are going to read an article about a school in California where the students grow, cook and eat their own food. How do you think students benefit from this?
- 2 Read the article *Learning about food* carefully and note down the topic of each paragraph. An example has been done for you.
- 3 Six of the seven sentences below have been removed from the article. There is one extra sentence you do not need to use. Underline the words and phrases in the sentences which refer to something in another part of the article. (Sentences A and B have been done for you as examples.)
- A Judging by the happiness in this garden among a mixed bunch of ordinary children, the answer would have to be yes.
- B Keeping notes in this way is viewed as an essential part of experimental learning.
- C One lesson, on European diets in the Middle Ages, ends with the children cooking roasted vegetables with herbs and garlic.
- D The problem, according to some critics, is that these projects may be just too expensive to run.
- E These two projects aim to provide all 10,000 students in Berkeley's public schools with good food while also placing food at the heart of the curriculum.
- F We couldn't possibly produce enough food in this small space to feed all 300 children.
- G Lessons like this one take place in the garden and kitchen and they form part of the curriculum.

Learning about food

A school in California finds a new way to teach students about healthy eating

Alice Waters - chef and restaurant owner - is sitting in the kitchen garden of the Martin Luther King School in Berkeley, California. The kitchen garden is called the Edible Schoolyard, and students at this public school School where are preparing a vegetable bed as part of a lesson. Later, students grow they will cook what they pick as part of their school lunch. 1 Each student receives between 18 and 40 hours' tuition a year in the Schoolyard, and as a result, what they eat at school has changed. A good part of the food grown here is used in the school's daily meals.

> Waters has been fighting to improve children's diets for a decade, and in 1996 she started a campaign to raise funds for the Edible Schoolyard and the School Lunch Initiative. 2 And Waters hopes that they will set an example for other parts of the country as well. "We have such a huge problem of bad eating habits in the United States that teaching about food cannot be left to parents," she says. "So many children generally are eating fast, cheap, easy food that something has to be done."

Marsha Guerrero, director of the School Lunch Initiative, explains how it all works. "This is mainly a teaching garden," she says. " 3 " Nearby farms therefore also supply food as part of the regular lunches at the school. These are prepared using fresh organic ingredients when possible.

Typical classes in the Edible Schoolyard involve plenty of gardening activity. However, they are not a break from normal school work, as academic projects are always attached. In one lesson, the students are asked to choose one part of the garden as their personal spot for the entire year. They then observe and record in a journal what happens in this spot as time progresses. They record their observations of insect life, the soil and changes to the plants. 4

Classes in the kitchen involve cooking lunch, but also link into classroom academic subjects. The food cooked here includes a range of dishes from pasta to stuffed vine leaves and delicious Italian omelettes filled with herbs and vegetables. The recipes are dictated by what vegetables are available. Science is taught through nutrition and cooking technique; geography through the effects of the seasons and eating habits around the

Today's midday meal consists of homemade pesto and tomato sandwiches, with a big vegetable salad. Everyone is eating. Teo Hernandez, 13, says he has changed the way he eats. "I can now cook and grow things," he says. "I don't know yet if I will continue doing so in the future, but I know I can. I have changed my attitude to food; I like some herbs and lettuce and I use less salt. It's been fun, the teachers are nice - and there's no homework." Teo has been in the US for only three years, but his teachers say he has learned to speak perfect English in such a short time because he is so happy at school.

But has Alice Waters succeeded? Is the Edible Schoolyard model the way forward? 6 "When kids become unhealthy due to bad diet, they become isolated," says Waters. "But eating such good food and picking, smelling and cooking the vegetables and fruit in this garden makes them care about what they eat - and it shows them that we care about them. Just seeing a child saying to another, 'Would you like some?' - that is the essential thing." Adapted from the Daily Telegraph

- 4 Choose from the sentences A–G the one which fits each gap (1-6). When you place a sentence, check what the words and phrases which you underlined refer to.
- 5 Work in groups.
- Do you think all schools should teach students cookery and healthy eating habits? Why? / Why not?
- Did you study cookery at school? If so, how useful did you find the lessons?

Exam advice

- Read the text carefully before you look at the gaps, so you know what each paragraph is about. It helps to make a brief note in the margin.
- Read the sentences carefully one by one; can you recognise from the idea expressed in the sentence where it should go?
- Use words and phrases in the sentences which refer to something in the article to help you.

Vocabulary

food, dish and meal

- 1 A good part of the grown here is used in the school's daily
- 2 Thecooked here includes a range offrom pasta to stuffed vine leaves and delicious Italian omelettes filled with herbs and vegetables.
- 3 Today's midday consists of homemade pesto and tomato sandwiches.
- - 1 I'm quite surprised, but I'm really enjoying English meat, food
 - 2 Moussaka is one of the most delicious meals you can eat in my country.
- 3 This beef food is really tasty, isn't it?
- 4 The meal in my country is delicious.
- 5 Too many people eat meals direct from the fridge, which is not always very healthy.
- 6 When I visit you, I could cook a food that is from my country.
- 7 The cost of your holiday includes two dishes a day: breakfast and dinner.
- 3 EP Complete these collocations by writing *food*, *dish* or *meal* in the correct gap. You will need to use one of the words twice. In one case, more than one answer is correct.

Some noun and adjective collocations with food, dish and meal:

- 1 asource/supply/shortage
- 2 organic/convenience
- 3 a(n) elaborate/simple or
- 4 a balanced/filling/light/heavy

- 4 EP Complete these sentences by writing the correct form of a collocation from Exercise 3. In some cases, more than one answer may be possible.
 - 1 At weekends, Santos likes to spend hours in the kitchen carefully cookingelaborate dishes containing many ingredients.
 - 2 Growing populations may lead toin some countries.

 - 4 If we continue to overfish, we won't be able to rely on the oceans as a in the future.
 - 5 Many people lead such busy lives that they tend to buy from supermarkets to save time.
 - 6 My mum always tries to provide with fresh vegetables, pasta or potatoes and some meat or fish.
 - 7 The hotel'sis delivered directly from local markets every morning.
 - 8 There's little evidence that is healthier than other types of food.
- 5 Work in pairs or groups. Imagine that students at your school or college have to do a project on the food people eat. Below are some places where they can spend time doing this.
 - Talk to each other about what they might learn at each place.
 - Decide which two places they should spend time at.

Places to learn about food

- a farm
- a restaurant kitchen
- a supermarket
- cookery classes
- a factory producing food



Grammar

so and such

- 1 Complete these sentences from Reading and Use of English Part 6 by writing *so, such* or *such a* in the gaps.
- 2 Teo has been in the US for only three years, but his teachers say he has learned to speak perfect English in short time because he is happy at school.
- 3 "But eating good food ... makes them care about what they eat ..."
- page 175 Language reference: so and such
- **2** Write *so, such* or *such a(n)* in the gaps in these sentences.
- 1 I always enjoy visiting his house because he makeslovely food.
- 2 There was much food on the table that we didn't know where to start.
- 3 I don't think eating a pizza at your place isgood idea if your parents are at home.
- 4 It's difficult not to cook good food when the ingredients are fresh.
- 5 She's gotlittle to say that most people find her rather dull.
- 6 It wasscary film that I couldn't get to sleep when I went to bed.



- 3 Candidates often make mistakes with so and such. Some of these sentences are correct. Find and correct the mistakes.
- 1 I'll remember the meal for a long time because it was such delicious.
- 2 I can't study in a so much a noisy place.
- 3 It was such fun for all of us to be together.
- 4 They're so nice, talkative, funny people.
- 5 I'm glad to see you after so long time.
- 6 It's difficult to get by on such little money.
- 7 It's a pity that there were so few spectators at the football match.
- 8 There aren't many places in this town where you can listen to so good music.
- 4 For questions 1–6, complete the second sentence so that it has a similar meaning to the first sentence, using the word given. Do not change the word given. You must use between two and five words, including the word given.

1 This is the best meal I've ever eaten	1	This	is	the	best	meal	l've	ever	eaten
---	---	------	----	-----	------	------	------	------	-------

GOOD

I have meal before.

2 She spoke too quickly for us to understand.

THAT

She spoke could not understand her.

3 He was given a good grade because he gave an excellent answer to the question.

ANSWERED

He that he was given a good grade.

4 We all felt hungry because the organisers didn't give us enough food.

LITTLE

The organisers provided usthat everyone felt hungry.

5 It was the most enjoyable party she had ever been to.
FUN
She had never a party.

6 It's hard to sleep with such noisy neighbours.

NOISI

The neighbours that it is hard to sleep.

Answers to Starting off, Exercise 1: 1 e, 2 b, 3 d, 4 c, 5 a

Listening | Part 4

Exam information

In Listening Part 4, you:

- listen to an interview or a conversation and answer seven questions by choosing A, B or C.
- hear the recording twice.

This part tests your ability to understand main ideas, details, opinions, attitudes and specific information.



- 1 Work in pairs. You will hear an interview on local radio with a woman called Cherry, who runs a café. Before you listen, discuss these questions.
- Do you have a favourite café? What's it like? Describe the food and drink, the atmosphere and the service.
- How do you think it could be made even better?
- 2 Quickly read only the questions in 1–7 (do not read options A–C yet) and <u>underline</u> the main idea in each one.
 - 1 Cherry started her café because she
 - A had recently lost her job.
 - B saw a business opportunity.
 - C wanted to achieve a dream.
 - 2 What did Cherry consider most important when she chose the site for her café?
 - A It had no other cafés nearby.
 - B It had schools nearby.
 - C It had more space.
 - 3 What does Cherry say about the décor of her café?
 - A It is changed regularly.
 - B It is easy to clean.C It is welcoming.

- 4 How does Cherry behave with her customers?
 - A She tries to get to know them personally.
 - B She is always smiling and friendly.
 - C She treats them with respect.
- 5 One purpose of the back room is as a place for A meeting new people.
 - B studying.
 - C people with no home.
- 6 Cherry believes food she serves should be A healthy.
- B reasonably priced.
- C quick to prepare.
- 7 What do parents like about the café?
- A the atmosphere
- B the prices
- C the food
- 3 13 Now listen, and for questions 1–7, choose the best answer (A, B or C).
- 4 Work in pairs.
 - Does Cherry's café sound the sort of place you would like to visit? Why? / Why not?
 - Are there cafés in your town which are mainly for young people? How are they different from cafés for other types of customer?
 - What things make a café attractive to young people?

Grammar

too and enough

- 1 Read these sentences from Listening Part 4. Write too, too many, too much or enough in the gaps.
- 1 Poor things, they've got free time and they're not eating well
- 2 We don't want to be going replacing furniture every five minutes. It'd just be expensive and I'd go broke!
- 3 I don't just serve, like, hamburgers and chips. That's not healthy
- 4 I don't do the cooking Mikey does that 'cos I don't have time ...
- 5 Actually, I don't see parents but the odd comment comes back.
- page 175 Language reference: too and enough



- 2 Complete these sentences by writing too, too many, too much or enough in the gaps.
- 2 Few schools spend time teaching students about nutrition.
- 3 A lot of people eat quickly to enjoy their food properly.
- 4 The school canteen issmall for everyone to eat lunch at the same time.
- 5 Students don't take interest in their diets.
- Candidates often make mistakes with *too, too* many, too much, enough and very. Rewrite these sentences correctly. More than one answer may be possible.



- 1 I liked the restaurant but the food wasn't enough.
- 2 Experts say that fast food is not too much good for you.
- 3 I don't have money enough to pay for your dinner.
- 4 We didn't like the hotel because it wasn't enough comfortable.
- 5 The food takes too much long to prepare, so customers become impatient.
- 6 Some people suffer from doing too hard work.
- 7 The food was not too much tasty.
- 8 I'm afraid the meal was too much expensive.

- 4 For questions 1–4, complete the second sentence so that it has a similar meaning to the first sentence, using the word given. Do not change the word given. You must use between two and five words, including the word given.
- 1 Few people can afford to eat in that restaurant.

 TOO

 That restaurant most people.
- 2 We ran out of petrol before we reached our destination.

ENOUGH

We did not have to our destination

3 The news surprised her so much that she couldn't speak.

ASTONISHED

She the news to speak.

4 We did not go swimming because of the cold weather.

WARM

The weather.

The weather us to go swimming.

5 Work in pairs. Imagine you have both been to a birthday party at a friend's house, but you didn't really enjoy yourselves. Discuss what was wrong with the party, e.g. The house was too cold, so we were shivering to start with. There wasn't enough food, so we had to go out and get some more.

You can talk about:

- the food
- the place
- the other quests
- the musichow you felt.

Speaking | Part 4

Exam information

In Speaking Part 4, the examiner:

- asks you questions to find out your opinions on general topics related to Part 3.
- may also ask you to discuss questions with the other candidate and react to ideas and opinions which they

This part tests your ability to express and justify opinions, agree and disagree.

1 Martyna and Miguel are answering an examiner's question in Speaking Part 4. Read their answers,

ignoring the gaps, and match the words and phrases in bold with the definitions a-g below.

Examiner: Do you think

fast food is bad for you?

Martyna: I think it depends. I think the most important thing is to have a balanced diet, (1)you eat a variety of vegetables, meat, cereals and so on. I'm not sure it matters so much how long it takes to prepare, (2) I think fast food is just food which is prepared quickly. (3), if you just live on, what's it called, junk food, for instance hamburgers and pizzas and things like that, (4)vou probably need to cut down and have a more balanced diet.

Examiner: And Miguel, what do you think?

I agree with Martyna. I think it's fine to eat fast food occasionally, (5)you have to balance it with other things like fresh fruit and vegetables (6) are in season and cut down on dairy products and fat. Also, I think that (7) you eat is only one part of a healthy lifestyle.

- a solid or liquid substance obtained from animals or plants and used especially in cooking fat
- b combination of the correct types and amounts of food
- c do less of something
- d food that is unhealthy but is quick and easy to eat
- e foods made from milk, such as cream, butter and cheese
- f only eat a particular type of food
- g someone's way of living; the things that a person or particular group of people usually do

2 14 Complete Martyna's and Miguel's answers by writing a word or phrase from this box in the gaps. Then listen to check your answers.

because but in other words on the other hand then what which

- 3 Find words or phrases in Martyna's and Miguel's answers where they:
- 1 explain what they mean using different words
- 2 give a reason
- 3 give examples
- 4 balance one idea or opinion with another.
- **4 Pronunciation:** grouping words and pausing (1)

When we speak, we say words in groups which form a meaning together, almost like one word, and we pause slightly between these groups of words.

15 Listen to Miguel and Martyna answering the examiner's next question and use a (/) to mark where they pause.

Examiner: How can families benefit from eating

together?

Miguel:

Well, / the important thing is not eating, / it's spending time together / so that they can talk about what they have been doing during the day. They get the chance to exchange opinions and make plans as well, because everyone can contribute and that's what makes a rich, meaningful family life. Children learn ideas and attitudes from their parents, while parents keep up to date with their children and what they are thinking and doing.

Examiner: And Martyna, do you agree?

Martyna: Yes, I do. And also I think people cook better when they are cooking for several people than when they are just cooking for themselves, so that as a result, people who eat together eat more healthily.

- 2 Work in pairs. Read Miguel's and Martyna's answers aloud. While your partner is speaking, check where they pause and if the pause sounds natural.
- 3 Look at Martyna's and Miguel's answers in Exercise 1 and use a (/) to mark where you think they pause. Then listen again to check your answers.
- 4 Work in pairs. Read Martyna's and Miguel's answers aloud.

write your answer to the question in the box in three or four sentences. Where necessary, use phrases to explain what you mean, give examples and reasons, and balance one opinion or idea against another.

How can children and young people be encouraged to eat healthily?

When you have finished, mark where you think you need to pause when you speak.

- 6 Work in pairs and take turns to ask and answer the question in Exercise 5.
- 7 Think about how you can answer each of these questions. Then work in pairs and take turns to ask and answer the questions.
- 1 How important is it for people to be interested in the food they eat?
- 2 What, for you, is a healthy diet?
- 3 How are the things we eat nowadays different from the things our grandparents used to eat when they were
- 4 Do you think young people should learn to cook at school? Why? / Why not?
- page 198 Speaking reference: Speaking Part 4

Reading and Use of English | Part 1

Exam information

In Reading and Use of English Part 1, you read a text of 150-160 words with eight gaps and one example (0). You must choose the best option A, B, C or D for each gap.

This part tests your knowledge of the meanings of words, how they are used, collocations and the grammar connected with particular words.

1 You are going to read a short review of a restaurant in Manchester. Read the review quickly to find out what the writer liked about the restaurant, e.g. the price.



MosoMoso

I (0) ...tried.. Moso Moso for the first time this month, and (1) that it was easily the best Chinese restaurant I've eaten in.

The surroundings were modern, yet it still felt airy and cosy. The waiters were very welcoming and informative, and not too rushed, as is often the (2) in some of the city's more popular restaurants.

As I was eating with a party of eight, we (3) ... to sample a good range of items on the menu, and between us couldn't find a single item that wasn't satisfying and delicious. Every (4) featured wonderful combinations of flavours. All the ingredients were clearly fresh and of the highest (5) and in my opinion, the seafood was particularly tasty. We felt that we were given very good (6) for money, because the meal (7) to about £15 per person which we thought was very reasonable.

All of us would highly (8)this restaurant and, as it is located just a short walk from our workplace, we will no doubt be back for many more lunches!

Adapted from the Manchester Evening News

2 For questions 1-8, read the review again and decide which answer (A, B, C or D) best fits each gap. There is an example at the beginning (0).

U	A checked	Btried	C tested	D proved
1	A revealed	B noticed	C found	D knew
2	A reality	B case	C situation	D fact
3	A achieved	B succeeded	C managed	D reache
4	A plate	B dish	C food	D meal
	A quality	B level	${\sf C}$ condition	D choice
6	A price	B worth	C cost	D value
7	A arrived	B reached	C came	D rose
8	A recommend	B propose	C suggest	D advise

- 3 Work in groups. Where is the best place in your town for:
- a night out with your friends?
- a big family celebration?

1| - 5| - 5| - 5| - 5| - 5

Writing | Part 2 A review

1 Work in pairs. Read the Exam information and advice box on page 49, then read the writing task below and underline the points you must deal with.



You see this announcement in your local English-language newspaper.

Can you recommend a local restaurant, café or snack bar? If so, why not write a review for our Food section? Tell our readers what the place and the food are like, and say why you think everyone in the family would enjoy

All reviews published will receive vouchers for a free meal.

Write your review.

- 2 Answer these questions with a partner.
- 1 Which features below (a-j) do you think a review of a restaurant or snack bar should cover?
- 2 Which features does the review in Reading and Use of English Part 1 cover?
- a The type of restaurant, café or snack bar
- b The writer's general opinion of the restaurant, café or snack bar
- c A description of its design and surroundings
- d A description of the food
- e A description of the other customers
- f A description of the service
- g An explanation of how to get there
- h A recommendation
- i An indication of the price
- i The location

3 A review is a good opportunity to show your range of vocabulary. Complete the table below by writing each of the adjectives in the box from the review in Reading and Use of English Part 1 in the appropriate row. You can write some adjectives in more than one row.

airy cosy delicious fresh informative modern reasonable rushed satisfying tasty wonderful welcoming

the waiters / the service	
the interior	
the food and menu	
the price	
the restaurant in general	

4 P Now add these adjectives to the table. You can add some of them to more than one row.

attractive cheerful colourful competitive delightful elegant exceptional exclusive original raw satisfactory superb well-balanced

5 Read this writing task and underline the points you must deal with.

You see this announcement in your college magazine.

Do vou have a favourite restaurant, café or snack bar in town? If so, why not write a review for our 'Free Time' section, telling us what your favourite place is like and why you would recommend it to our students.

The three best reviews will receive a prize of €50.

Write your review.

- Write a plan for your review and make notes on what you will put in each paragraph. Here are some things you can cover:
 - Introduction: the name and type of place and where it is situated
 - Your overall opinion of the place
- Particular dishes the place serves (and your opinion of them)
- The décor, the service, etc.
- Things you particularly like, such as the price
- A general recommendation
- 7 Work in pairs. Compare your plans.
- 8 Write your review. Write 140-190 words.
- page 192 Writing reference: Writing Part 2 Reviews

Exam information and advice

 Writing a review tests your ability to describe and give your opinion about something you have experienced (e.g. a restaurant or a concert) and to make a recommendation to the reader.

When writing a review, you should think about what people want to know when they read the review, e.g. what sort of restaurant is it? What is the food like? Is it expensive?